
Office of the Commissioner for Public Employment 

Publishing of Extract of Confidential Investigation Report into allegations made by staff of 
the Office of the Independent Commissioner Against Corruption about the behaviour of the 
Independent Commissioner Against Corruption (ICAC), Michael Riches  

STATEMENT BY THE COMMISSIONER FOR PUBLIC EMPLOYMENT 

As requested by the Chief Minister, and directed by the Minister for Public Service, I am publishing 
a redacted copy of the Confidential Investigation Report into allegations made by staff of the 
Office of the Independent Commissioner Against Corruption about the behaviour of the 
Independent Commissioner Against Corruption (ICAC), Michael Riches (the Report) on the OCPE 
website.  

Ms Sarah Rey of Justitiā was appointed to conduct the independent investigation on behalf of the 
Commissioner for Public Employment, which commenced from mid-July 2024. Due to the limited 
information available about the allegations, Ms Rey was required to clarify, compile and 
document the allegations and assess the evidence for the purpose of making findings in relation 
to whether the ICAC had complied with his obligations as a Chief Executive Officer (CEO) under 
the Public Sector Employment and Management Act 1993 (PSEMA). The investigation report was 
completed in April 2025. 

The Report contains detailed and personal accounts of the workplace experiences of eighteen 
witnesses who came forward to provide information, and I acknowledge the input of those 
officers. The Report has been redacted to protect the privacy of the witnesses – including names, 
roles or work unit titles, gender (where not relevant), and other identifying information or 
evidence. This was necessary to comply with the provisions for disclosure of personal 
information under the Information Act 2002.  

By its nature the Report contains information that would not generally be made public. However, 
in the interests of transparency, I provide this extract of the Report as a record of the findings of 
the investigation, which set out to document and assess the allegations made about Mr Riches’ 
behavior toward staff and the extent to which these were found to have impacted his obligations 
as a CEO under the PSEM Act.  

In summary, the Report documented eight allegations, five of which were found to be factually 
substantiated and in four of these Mr Riches was found to have breached his obligations as a CEO 
under the PSEM Act. 

As the ICAC is appointed under the Independent Commissioner Against Corruption Act 2017 
(ICAC Act), any action that may have been considered in response to them would have been a 
matter for the Inspector in line with his obligations under that relevant legislation.  

Legislative Authority 

Section 13(p) of the Public Sector Employment and Management Act 1993. 
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